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Introduction 

Giving all children in Scotland an equal chance to flourish is at the heart of 
everything we do. By bringing together a network of people working with and for 
children, alongside children and young people themselves, we offer a broad, 
balanced and independent voice. We create solutions, provide support and develop 
positive change across all areas affecting children in Scotland. We do this by 
listening, gathering evidence, and applying and sharing our learning, while always 
working to uphold children’s rights. Our range of knowledge and expertise means we 
can provide trusted support on issues as diverse as the people we work with and the 
varied lives of children and families in Scotland.  
 
Children in Scotland is pleased to be able to contribute to the Education and Skills 
Committee’s call for evidence on Standardised Assessment. We conduct a range of 
policy and project work on children and young people’s education and provide 
learning opportunities to practitioners in this area. We are a member of the Play not 
Tests campaign and have a strong evidence base to support our arguments against 
implementing more standardized assessments, particularly for P1s.  
 
We identified many concerns with the introduction of new National Standardised 
Assessments during the development of the National Improvement Framework in 
2015. Our response was informed by evidence papers provided to Children in 
Scotland by Carolyn Hutchison, Honorary Senior Research Fellow at the University 
of Glasgow. We will rely heavily on this evidence in this response.  
 
As we articulated in our response to the 2015 Scottish Government consultation on 
the National Improvement Framework, Children in Scotland understands the key role 
that assessment has in teaching and learning. It provides a barometer to measure 
progress and to identify areas for improvement. However, we are concerned with the 
focus on standardised assessment, particularly in P1. We have serious concerns 
with the reliability of the data the new standardised assessments provide and are 
unclear about the benefit they would have for children and young people’s learning.  
 
Q1. The evidence base for moving away from the Scottish Survey of Literacy 
and Numeracy (SSLN) and introducing standardised assessments at P1, P4, 
P7, S3;  
 
Children in Scotland appreciates the need to gather appropriate and relevant data to 
tackle educational inequalities and to improve the learning outcomes of all children 
and young people in Scotland.  
 
When the draft of the National Improvement Framework was proposed, the Scottish 
Government argued that policy makers needed to “know much more, on a consistent 
and systematic basis, about the performance of our education system”1. However 



we do not believe that the introduction of new standardised assessments is the best 
mechanism to achieve this goal.   
 
Children in Scotland does not believe an adequate case was or has been made to 
justify the introduction of new standardised assessments in P1, P4, P7 and S3 and 
move away from the Scottish Survey of Literacy and Numeracy (SSLN). As such our 
position remains as it was in 2015 in response to the consultation on the National 
Improvement Framework.  
 
We believe evidence from SSLN and National Qualifications provided enough 
evidence to highlight and track attainment and the attainment gap at a national level 
to inform policy making.  We recognise that at a local authority level SSLN data 
may have less usability, because of lower participation numbers, but do not believe 
the solution is introducing new standardised assessments.   
 
The 2014 Audit Scotland report on school education recognised that existing 
measures (including SSLN) did not full capture a pupil’s performance throughout 
their time at school, but concluded that the solution was to focus on standardised 
performance measures for schools and local authorities, and more gathering of 
evidence on pupils wider achievements. It did not argue for introducing new 
standardised assessments (14).   
 
Our main objections to the introduction of new standardised assessments are 
because of questions about their validity and reliability (particularly for those in P1 
and P4), and whether the investment in time and resource will provide data that is 
likely to help improve educational attainment for pupils. We do not believe they 
provide evidence to demonstrate the quality of the education within a specific school 
or local authority, or that they give a rounded picture of pupil achievement, a criticism 
equally levied at the SSLN.   
 
We will discuss this in greater detail in response to Q3 where we will discuss the 
type of information that the assessments can provide and the lack of impact we think 
this will have. 
 
Q2. international comparisons to understand similar and differing approaches 
used elsewhere; and  
 
As we identified in 2015 in our response to the consultation on the National 
Improvement Framework, there is a clear evidence from UK and international 
examples that implementing high stakes testing can narrow the curriculum that is 
offered to children and young people, as schools are increasingly motivated to “teach 
to test”45678. We are aware the Scottish Government has rhetorically identified its 
opposition to ‘high stakes’ testing, however we have concerns about this in the 
longer term.   
 
We would also point the committee in the direction of Finnish education expert Patsi 
Salhberg who has argued that the avoidance of high stakes testing in Finland has 
helped create an environment that supports the positive educational outcomes 
achieved by Finnish children and young people9. The new standardised 
assessments appear to present a pathway to ‘high stakes’ testing that away from the 



broad educational ambitions of Curriculum for Excellence and the Getting it Right for 
Every Child approach.  We are particularly concerned what the impact of 
standardised assessments may have on schools with high proportions of children 
with additional support needs, for example, English as an additional language, for 
whom standardised assessment results would not be an appropriate indicator of 
learning potential.   
 
Children in Scotland is a member of the Play not Tests campaign and firmly believes 
that play-based learning rather than a focus on assessment in the earliest stages of 
school is the most appropriate form of education for children at this stage. There is a 
range of evidence to support the benefits of play in promoting the social, emotional 
and cognitive development of young children and how this supports learning as 
children mature (10).   
 
We encourage the Committee and the Scottish Government to learn from this 
example and pursue this model if the aim is excellence and equity for Scotland’s 
children. 
 
Q3. what information the Government’s assessments can provide that 
contribute to improving the educational outcomes of children and young 
people. 
 
Children in Scotland believes that the information provided by the new standardised 
assessments will not significantly contribute to improving the educational outcomes 
of children and young people.  
 
Debates around standardised testing generally focus on whether they can provide 
valid and reliable evaluations of student learning for their declared purpose; and the 
ways in which the tests are used (high-stakes or low-stakes).  

With regard to technical quality, we recognise that there is no such thing as a 
perfectly valid and reliable test of student knowledge and skill acquisition, and that 
performance data can never reflect what pupils know or can do with complete 
accuracy. Many testing experts therefore caution against using a single standardised 
test score as a measure of educational performance, since both the tests and data 
reporting are inevitably subject to some error and bias. Tests for young children (P1, 
P4) may be especially prone to error and bias, given their limited attention spans and 
lack of experience of testing and/or computer-based activities, especially those from 
more deprived backgrounds (2).   

There is a wealth of evidence from child psychology that shows children experience 
rapid developmental growth around the time they are likely to be taking the 
assessments13. A period of social, emotional or cognitive developmental growth 
may rapidly leave the assessment data out of date.  
 
Scores obtained through standardised assessment, captured once every three years 
will therefore only represent where pupils were on the day they took the assessment. 
This may give an unrealistic account of their progress over that timeframe or indeed 
their need for additional support.  
 



Children in Scotland believe ongoing assessment based on teacher judgement is a 
more  effective way of measuring the progress and needs of children, particularly 
those in P1. It also provides more opportunity to look at individual strengths and 
achievements outside of literacy and numeracy, across the whole curriculum and 
beyond.  Ongoing assessments by a teacher who knows the pupil are likely therefore 
to provide a far clearer of assessment of the needs of the child as it will be informed 
by a rounder understanding of the child, their strengths and difficulties.  In this way 
they are better able to make informed decisions about a child’s learning needs based 
on their progress over a period of time.  
 
Further Evidence  
 
Children in Scotland would be happy to provide oral evidence to the committee in 
January. Please contact Amy Woodhouse, Head of Policy, Projects and 
Participation, awoodhouse@childreninscotland.org.uk  
 
Bibliography 
 
1https://www2.gov.scot/resource/0048/00484452.pdf  
 
2https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf  
 
3 http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/docs/local/2014/nr_140619_school_education.pdf  
 
4 Berliner, D. (2011) Rational responses to high stakes testing: The case of 
curriculum narrowing and the harm that follows. Cambridge Journal of Education, 41 
(3), pp. 287-302. 
 
5 Dee, T.S. and Jacob, B. (2011) The impact of No Child Left Behind on student 
achievement. Journal of Policy Analysis and Management, 30 (3), pp. 418-446. 
 
6 Nichols, S.L. and Berliner, D.C. (2007) Collateral damage: How high-stakes testing 
corrupts America's schools. Harvard Education Press Cambridge, MA. 
 
7 Alexander, R. (2011) Evidence, rhetoric and collateral damage: the problematic 
pursuit of ‘world class’ standards. Cambridge Journal of Education, 41 (3), pp. 265-
28 
 
8 West, A. (2010) High stakes testing, accountability, incentives and consequences 
in English schools. Policy & Politics, 38 (1), pp. 23-39. 
 
9 https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45603242/Education-
policies-for-raising-learning-
JEP.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1544452441&Si
gnature=SeIUGKzkeo773BbSD2zb%2BIsSdUI%3D&response-content-
disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEducation_policies_for_raising_student_l.pdf  
 
10 http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/119/1/182.full  
 
11 https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf  

mailto:awoodhouse@childreninscotland.org.uk
https://www2.gov.scot/resource/0048/00484452.pdf
https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/docs/local/2014/nr_140619_school_education.pdf
https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45603242/Education-policies-for-raising-learning-JEP.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1544452441&Signature=SeIUGKzkeo773BbSD2zb%2BIsSdUI%3D&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEducation_policies_for_raising_student_l.pdf
https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45603242/Education-policies-for-raising-learning-JEP.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1544452441&Signature=SeIUGKzkeo773BbSD2zb%2BIsSdUI%3D&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEducation_policies_for_raising_student_l.pdf
https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45603242/Education-policies-for-raising-learning-JEP.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1544452441&Signature=SeIUGKzkeo773BbSD2zb%2BIsSdUI%3D&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEducation_policies_for_raising_student_l.pdf
https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45603242/Education-policies-for-raising-learning-JEP.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1544452441&Signature=SeIUGKzkeo773BbSD2zb%2BIsSdUI%3D&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEducation_policies_for_raising_student_l.pdf
https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45603242/Education-policies-for-raising-learning-JEP.pdf?AWSAccessKeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1544452441&Signature=SeIUGKzkeo773BbSD2zb%2BIsSdUI%3D&response-content-disposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEducation_policies_for_raising_student_l.pdf
http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/119/1/182.full
https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf


 
12 https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf 
 
14 http://www.audit-
scotland.gov.uk/docs/local/2014/nr_140619_school_education.pdf  
 
13 https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf 
 
14  https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf 

https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/docs/local/2014/nr_140619_school_education.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/docs/local/2014/nr_140619_school_education.pdf
https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf
https://childreninscotland.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/NIF-Final.pdf

